
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  December 18, 2014 
 
TO: TOWN COUNCIL 
 
FROM: STEVEN R. WERBNER 
 
SUBJECT: FIVE-YEAR CAPITAL BUDGET 
 
 
 In accordance with Section C9-5 of the Town Charter, I submit to you the Five-
Year Capital Plan covering the 2015/2016-2019/2020 fiscal years.  This plan identifies the public 
improvements deemed necessary over the next five years which meet the parameters for inclu-
sion in the Capital Budget.  The Town’s Capital Budget guidelines define a capital project as: 
 

a. Any new or expanded physical facility, including preliminary design and related 
professional services. 

b. Land or property acquisition. 
c. Items of a non-recurring nature where the benefits are realized over a long period of time. 
d. The project’s outcome, non-recurring in nature should have a useful life of greater than 

eight years. 
e. Cost should be relatively high, non-operative expenditure for the Town; generally in 

excess of $10,000 for equipment or plant facility improvements. 
 
 The major funding sources for capital improvements are the general fund, CNRE, 
non-referendum notes, referendum notes, ambulance revenue and state grants.  While I recognize 
the continued concerns resulting from the economic uncertainties of our times, the Capital Plan, 
as presented, is recognition of the need to continue to the extent possible the investment of prior 
years so that the facilities, infrastructure and equipment remain useful and can be operated in a 
safe manner.  During last year’s budget process, the general fund portion of the Capital 
Improvement Plan was reduced to $86,456 which was the lowest amount over the last five years 
and represented just .16% of the total budget.  By comparison the amount in 2008/2009 was 
$506,037 representing 1.10% of the total budget.  Recognizing our capital needs as well as 
budgetary concerns I am recommending a capital improvement plan that includes in year one a 
general fund contribution of $224,314.  This is an increase of $137,858 in the general fund 
contribution in comparison to the current year.  Included as part of my recommendation for Year 
One is $1,504,692 in non-referendum borrowing to cover the costs of renovations to the 
Highway Garage, large heavy equipment and improvements in schools which includes district 
wide security upgrades. 
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 Over a number of years the Town has made a major investment in the 
construction of facilities including Town and Board of Education buildings as well as park and 
recreation fields and hard court surfaces.  Similar investments have been made in the Town’s 
infrastructure consisting primarily of roads, bridges and drainage as well as in the Town’s heavy 
equipment rolling stock.  I recognize that in difficult financial times, it is often found to be easy 
to reduce mill rates by reducing capital budgets.  However, by deferring needed projects, capital 
purchase costs continue to rise and infrastructure continues to deteriorate. 
 
 Even taking into consideration the recently approved five million dollar 
borrowing for road improvements as well as the Library Expansion Project, the Town’s 
immediate ability to bond to a greater extent for other improvements over the next several years 
is in large amount made possible due to a declining debt schedule.  Any authorized debt 
financing will be structured to minimize the impact on the next fiscal year’s budget.  Debt 
burden of Tolland, according to the Fitch Bond Rating Agency, is “moderate on a per capita 
basis and in relation to property values.  While debt levels have increased in recent years as a 
result of additional public investment in schools, sewer infrastructure and open space, future 
planned debt is manageable and shall ensure a moderate debt burden going forward”.  Non-
referendum borrowing is permissible in the next year pursuant to the Town Charter not to exceed 
$2,002,221 which is 5% of the current grand levy.  The Town’s financial advisor would like to 
present the updated Financial Management Plan at the second meeting in January.  Attachment 1 
is a summary of debt service which includes the impact of the financing I have recommended in 
the Five Year Capital Plan.  Included within this assumption is the remaining debt associated 
with our $5 million road issue, and other previously approved projects, the recommended five 
year Capital Plan and the two large facility projects in the plan addressing needs at Fire Stations 
and our schools.  The additional amount borrowed in this assumption is $10,128,012 over the 
five years.  Due to declining debt service, the additional debt for this borrowing adds a rather 
modest amount of $23,604 in the peak year of 2021/2022 to the amount of existing debt that we 
are currently carrying.  In the next year debt service would decrease by $893 and in subsequent 
years starting in 2022-2023 there is a precipitous year to year decline in debt service. 

 
Fiscal Year Annual Change 

2015-16 (893) 
2016-17 1,907 
2017-18 (4,044) 
2018-19 2,018 
2019-20 22,900 
2020-21 22,544 
2021-22 23,604 
2022-23 (190,355) 
2023-24 (121,828) 
2024-25 (254,059) 
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 Significant projects included in Year One are as follows: 
 

• Security improvements at school buildings at a cost of $409,656 with 50% of 
the cost possibly covered by a State grant. 

• Replacement of the heating system at the Recreation Center at an estimated 
cost of $76,000 to be paid for with a State grant. 

• Renovations and addition at the Highway Garage at an estimated cost of 
$1,637,460 with $942,600 paid for with non-referendum notes/bonds and 
$500,000 paid for by a State grant. 

• Improvements to the parking at the Recreation Center and the Tolland 
Intermediate School Parent Drop-Off Area.  The estimated cost for both 
improvements is $257,404. 

 
 I have worked with the Interim Superintendent of Schools, Tym McDowell as 
well as John Carroll to incorporate the most significant Board of Education Capital requests into 
the Five-Year Plan. 
 
 This year the BOE has submitted a Five-Year Technology Improvement Plan as 
well as facility related capital improvements.  The Technology Improvements have in the past 
been deemed to be not capital in nature due to a useful life of less than 10 years.  For example 
the equipment at the High School is less than 8 years old but deemed obsolete.  I recognize, 
however, the expressed need and have discussed a comprehensive financing mechanism which 
would include a $700,000 7 year lease purchase to cover the first 2 years of the plan with yearly 
principal or interest payments paid for by the BOE and costs for the final three years of the Plan 
included as part of a large education related bond issue included as part of Year Three of the 
Capital Plan.  There should be further discussion as to whether all five years of the Technology 
Plan should be financed through a lease purchase since debt financing may necessitate a much 
longer payment schedule than seven years.  This means you are continuing to pay for an item 
that may have already been deemed obsolete. 
 
 The suggested bond issue in Year Three would include three education 
components: 
 

• Technology Improvements 
• Security Improvements 
• Facility Improvements 

 
 The amount of the bond issue related to schools is estimated to be $4,270,359.  
This would require a public referendum to approve. 
 
 In the same year I am recommending that we address the remaining Town 
facilities needs dealing with expansions to two of our Fire Stations and improvements at the Dog 
Pound.  Estimated cost with design services is $1,166,000.  It would be my further  
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recommendation to include this as part of the referendum package for the schools which would 
make the total referendum $5,436,359. 
 
 The Fire Department requested, as part of their Five-Year Capital Plan, the 
replacement of Rescue 240 at an estimated cost of $900,000 in fiscal year 2016-2017.  Over the 
last several years we have been using the vast majority of Ambulance revenue to replace rolling 
stock in the Fire Department as well as fund the five-year replacement schedule for ambulances.  
There is insufficient balance in the reserve account at this time to fund an expenditure of this 
nature and I have asked the Department to review the type of vehicle specified to see if there are 
ways to reduce the cost.  Hopefully additional information will be available when the 2016/17 
Capital Budget is prepared.  If the Town Council determines that this vehicle should be replaced 
in the near future, it may be necessary to have some of the cost financed through our General 
Fund debt service budget. 
 
 The Capital Plan, as presented, both for the Town and Board of Education is very 
aggressive in regard to facility needs and improvements.  In order to carry out the recommended 
program, staff is needed to dedicate themselves to facility oversight and planning and 
management.  The need to work with engineers and architects to design projects, write bid 
specifications, bid projects, manage contracts, apply for State grants, etc. are only some of the 
tasks that are associated with many of the recommended projects.  We have just invested some 
$10 million in HVAC improvements in Town and School Buildings with no permanent structure 
in place to manage the systems.  The cost to put a facility unit in place is significant, but the long 
term cost to ignore the need is even greater.  I have not included in this request additional funds 
for painting at the Middle or Intermediate Schools.  The reasoning is two-fold, the project is of a 
maintenance nature and not capital, and there is no staff to supervise the effort.  I would hope 
funds will be included in the Board of education operating budget and that staff can be identified 
within the school system to manage this program. 
 
 Although not part of the Capital Plan, it should be noted that our debt financing 
plan is also impacted by the purchase of additional open space property.  Currently there remains 
$1 million in the open space fund with the source being primarily grant proceeds and it is 
anticipated that we will continue to pursue purchase of additional land as it becomes available as 
well as state open space grants. 
 
 The Town has approximately 132 miles of road for which it is responsible.  It is 
the Town’s goal to extend as long as possible the useful life of a road before complete 
reconstruction is required.  The Town engaged VHB Engineering Services to implement an 
automated road management program.  This program involves the review of all 132 miles of 
road and the development of a standard data base that can be used to recommend priorities for 
future maintenance work.  The results of the study were used this past year to determine 
priorities for road improvements and will continue to be used in the future.  Upon recommenda-
tion of the consultants, I am including $750,000 per year for road maintenance which increases 
to $1 million in Year Five at which time our Five Year bond issue for roads will have been  
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completed.  The majority of the funding for annual road improvement allocation comes from 
either Town Aid Road funds, LOCIP or non-referendum notes.  This annual allocation along 
with the recently approved five million dollar road bond issue will help the Town improve its 
overall road inventory ranking.  Copies of the VHB updated five-year plan will be forwarded to 
the Town Council within the next several weeks.  Also VHB will make a formal presentation 
regarding their recommendation at the Public Hearing on the Capital Budget. 
 
 Capital equipment is another area of immediate concern with many of the pieces 
being operated as first line equipment well beyond their useful life.  The cost to keep this 
equipment on the road is extremely high and the excessive amount of downtime of the 
equipment can impact the effectiveness of Town operations.  As part of this memo (Attachment 
2), I am providing you with a complete listing of all Town rolling stock and its normal useful 
life.  You will see that the Town normally keeps equipment well beyond its useful life which 
does create significant maintenance and operation concerns.  Replacement costs for such 
equipment are in the $150,000 range making it difficult to budget for more than one piece of 
equipment per year provided that the Council does not want to use non-referendum notes or lease 
purchase financing for such purposes.  As part of this memo (Attachment 3), I have provided for 
you a replacement and rotation plan for staff vehicles which maximizes utilization of such 
vehicles so that their useful life is between 8-12 years. 
 
 Also included as Attachment 4 to this memo is Charter required information on 
the status of accounts of existing capital projects as well as the estimated operation expense for 
new facilities or additions to facilities recommended in the Plan. 
 
 Town staff stands ready at any time to discuss the details of this plan and look 
forward to continued dialogue on the importance of properly investing in the upkeep of the 
Town’s capital needs.  The Public Hearing on the Capital Budget is scheduled for Feb. 19, 2015. 
 
 
 
 
SRW/ltb 
Attachments 
 
cc: Lisa A. Hancock 
 Dr. Walter Willett 
 Department Heads 



























































































































































Equipment Aging Schedule for Units Assigned to Highway Garage
2015/2016 proposed 5 year CIP updated as of 11/2014

Vehicle/Eqp # Description Year FY 15/16 FY 16/17 FY 17/18 FY 18/19 FY 19/20 FY 20/21 FY 21/22 FY 22/23 FY 23/24 FY 24/25
Trucks:

29 TOL Mack Dump (winter use only) 1991
30 TOL Mack Dump (winter use only) 1993
24 TOL Mack Dump (winter use only) 1994
11 TOL Ford F-150 P/U (no replacment) 1996
28 TOL Ford Dump (back-up truck) 1997
6 TOL Freightliner Lo-Pro Dump 2000 15 16 17 18 19
12 TOL International 4700 (Tree Truck) 2000 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24
5 TOL Ford F250 (transferred from Parks) 2002 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22
 8 TOL Ford Utility 2003 12 13 14
9 TOL Ford F250 (no replacement) 2003
23 TOL 10 Wheel Dump 2004
33 TOL Mack Dump 2005 10 11 12 13
2 TOL Ford F250 P/U 2006 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18
25 TOL Ford D-550 Dump 2007 8 9 10
34 TOL Mack Dump 2008 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 15
27 TOL International 7400 2008 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 15
31 TOL International 7400 2009 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15
26 TOL International 7400 2012 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13
32 TOL International 7400 2012 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13
35 TOL International 7400 2014 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11

Scheduled Replacements:
25 TOL Ford D-550 Dump 2017 new 1 2 3 4 5 6 7
 8 TOL Ford Utility 2017 new 1 2 3 4 5 6 7
33 TOL International 7400 2018 new 1 2 3 4 5 6
6 TOL Ford F-550 1Ton 2019 new 1 2 3 4 5

Heavy Equipment:
17 TOL Cat Grader 1972 42 43 44 45 46 47

Dyno Pack Roller 1988 26 27 28
 7 TOL Vac-All 2000 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23
22 TOL Cat Backhoe 2002 12 13
20 TOL Cat 938 Loader 2002 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21
19 TOL Elgin Sweeper 2003 11 12 13 refurbish

Paver (used) 2007 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16
21 TOL Roadside Mower 2010 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13

Hyndai Excavator 4500 2011 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13
16 TOL Cat Loader 921E 2014

Scheduled Replacements:
22 TOL Cat Backhoe 2016 new 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8

Dyno Pack Roller 2017 new 1 2 3 4 5 6 7
19 TOL Elgin Sweeper refurbish new 1 2 3 4 5 6

recommended end of service 3 years past recommended end of service
1 year past recommended end of service 4 years or more past recommended end of service
2 years past recommended end of service scheduled for replacement
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